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Wilco evaluating 
jail expansion,  

rework

Road repairs  
begin downtown

If pursued, new jail could cost  
up to $715 million 

LOW AND SLOW

Jarrell ISD celebrates rebirth of  
iconic 1916 Building

Palace announces 
2025 line up

See more on Page 11

By KATHERINE ANTHONY

The Jarrell community turned out 

Wednesday, August 21, to cut the blue rib-

bon and officially open JISD’s new 1916 

Building. 

Two years ago, old bricks — rubble 

from the original 1916 Building deemed 

unsalvageable — were piled on the site. 

Now, almost all of  them are back on the 

exterior of  the recreated building that 

will serve as the district’s  administra-

tion building and a community meeting 

space.

Inside, ribbon-cutting guests shared 

memories of  their years at the old school 

building whose past days are remem-

bered in photo and memorabilia displays. 

For more about JISD’s new 1916 Build-

ing, see the August 28 issue of  the Sun.

By LINDA DWYER

The Palace has announced its 2025 sea-

son and it has something for everyone. The 

2025 season starts January 31 and will run 

through the end of  that year. Here’s a sneak 

peak!

The Secret Garden is an enchanting chil-

dren’s classic in musical style. Orphaned 

By NALANI NUYLAN

The Williamson Coun-

ty Commissioners Court 

will implement a plan to 

provide short-term space 

to the Williamson County 

Jail beginning in October. 

Commissioner Valerie 

Covey Tuesday, August 

20, discussed expanding 

the county jail and Justice 

Center to accommodate 

Wilco’s growing popula-

tion. 

The ultimate goal is to 

have a new jail, she said. 

While expansion of  the 

current facility in down-

town Georgetown is an op-

tion, if  the county were to 

build out a new jail away 

from the city center, the 

facility would come at an 

estimated $617 million to 

$715 million price tag.

The presentation was 

the first public conversa-

tion on the subject after 

the court and the county’s 

justice committee had dis-

cussed it for a year. No ac-

tion was taken. 

Interim solutions 

For the short term, Ms. 

Covey — who is the justice 

liaison for the court — pro-

posed that the county set 

aside $1 million to redo 

the jail’s basement, which 

houses the County Clerk’s 

office. She said relocating 

the clerk’s office to the new 

county headquarters next 

year would free up space. 

“When the headquar-

ters opens at the end of  

2025, it will free up over 

10,000 square feet of  base-

ment space [at the jail],” 

she explains. “The idea is  

to move some folks down 

to the basement area.” 

Funding for the reorga-

nization will come from 

the Capital Investment 

Project budget, but will 

not be finalized until Fis-

cal Year 2026. Ms. Covey 

said the county will work 

on an implementation 

timeline, which will be 

discussed this October. 

By KAITLYN WILKES

Annual street main-

tenance is taking place 

in downtown George-

town.  

The work downtown 

started on August 

20. Crews prepared 

Eighth Street — from 

Main Street to Myrtle 

Street — and Ninth 

Street  — from the Aus-

tin Avenue intersection 

to Church Street — for 

hot-in-place recycling 

improvements. 

Hot-in-place recy-

cling is an alternative 

to mill and asphalt 

overlay. The high-per-

formance surface seal 
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Drew Clinkscales, left, and Matt Bishop, with the M & D Texas BBQ team, prepare three briskets for judging at 
the 45th Taylor International BBQ Cook-Off Saturday, August 17.  Held at Murphy Park, the event, attracted 
entrants from all over Texas.

Three-and-a-half year old Nadzieja Komandosky savors some of the 
ribs being judged by her grandfather, Joseph Komandosky.

PHOTO BY KAITLYN WILKES

The street near the inter-
section of Main Street and 
Ninth Street shows annual 
improvements.
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Jarrell ISD board President Crystal Phalen (left) and Vice President 
Jenny Arnold cut the ribbon officially opening the new 1916 Building 
on August 21. The building is a re-creation of JISD’s original campus 
that was razed in 2022.

‘Buz’ Landry: 1937-2024
Buz Landry, Georgetown aviation pioneer, stands with a Grumman Ag Cat spray plane. 

Read obituary on Page 5

Harper Mensik, 8, enjoyed an icy snow 
cone during the hot afternoon.

— Photos by Andy Sharp
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WILLIAMSON COUNTY MUNICIPAL 

UTILITY DISTRICT NO. 29

NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING  

ON TAX RATE
The WILLIAMSON COUNTY MUNICIPAL UTILITY DISTRICT NO. 29 will hold a public 

hearing on a proposed tax rate for the tax year 2024 on Monday, September 9, 2024, at 12:30 

p.m., at the offices of Allen Boone Humphries Robinson LLP, 919 Congress Avenue, Suite 
1500, Austin, Texas 78701. Your individual taxes may increase at a greater or lesser rate, or even 
decrease, depending on the tax rate that is adopted and on the change in the taxable value of 
your property in relation to the change in taxable value of all other property. The change in the 
taxable value of your property in relation to the change in the taxable value of all other property 
determines the distribution of the tax burden among all property owners.

Visit Texas.gov/PropertyTaxes to find a link to your local property tax database on which you 
can easily access information regarding your property taxes, including information about pro-

posed tax rates and scheduled public hearings of each entity that taxes your property.

FOR the proposal: Joe Castillo, Rebecca Carter, Dennis McDaniel, 

Manuel Munoz, Martin Hubert

AGAINST the proposal: None 

PRESENT and not voting: None

ABSENT: None

The following table compares taxes on an average residence homestead in this taxing unit last 
year to taxes proposed on the average residence homestead this year.

Last Year This year

Total tax rate (per $100 of value) $0.65000 /$100
Adopted

$0.65000 /$100
Proposed

Difference in rates per $100 of value $0.00000 /$100
Percentage increase/decrease in rates 
(+/-)

0.00%

Average appraised residence home-
stead value

$486,323.00 $501,112.00

General homestead exemptions avail-
able (excluding 65 years of age or 
older or disabled person’s exemp-
tions)

$0.00 $0.00

Average residence homestead taxable 
value

$486,323.00 $501,112.00

Tax on average residence homestead $3,161.10 $3,257.23

Annual increase/decrease in taxes if 
proposed tax rate is adopted (+/-) and 
percentage of increase (+/-)

$96.13

3.04%

NOTICE OF TAXPAYERS’ RIGHT TO ELECTION TO REDUCE TAX RATE

If the district adopts a combined debt service, operation and maintenance, and contract tax rate 
that would result in the taxes on the average residence homestead increasing by more than 8 
percent, the qualified voters of the district by petition may require that an election be held to 
determine whether to reduce the operation and maintenance tax rate to the voter-approval tax 
rate under Section 49.23603, Water Code.

The 86th Texas Legislature modified the manner in which the voter-approval tax rate is 
calculated to limit the rate of growth of property taxes in the state.

Should you have any questions concerning this notice, please contact the tax office at 281-
482-0216. The Property Tax Assistance Division at the Texas Comptroller of Public Accounts 
provides property tax information and resources for taxpayers, local taxing entities, appraisal 
districts and appraisal review boards. For more information, visit our website: comptroller.tex-

as.gov/taxes/property-tax

Howard “Buz” Neal 

Landry was born on 

January 31, 1937, just 

west of  Georgetown at 

his grandparents home 

situated along the banks 

of  the San Gabriel Riv-

er.  His last flight here 

on Earth was on July 

9, 2024, at his home in 

Georgetown, Texas, with his two loving chil-

dren Todd, Timberly and companion Dakota. 

In his final years, Buz battled dementia with 

dignity, strength and courage.  

Buz is survived by his children, Patrick 

Todd Landry and Timberly Landry Seale, hus-

band Bubba Seale.  His grandsons, Shiloh Reps 

Seale, wife Kylee and Sutton Reese Seale.  One 

brother, Albert Landry, many loving extended 

family members and countless friends.  

He was preceded in death by his father, Neal 

Reps Landry and his mother, Allene Inez Hunt 

Landry.

Buz’s family wishes to extend their heart-

felt gratitude to The Help Givers with a special 

thanks to Cheryl, Miranda, Rebecca, and Liz 

as well Hanna with Blue Water and Jenn and 

Natalie with Hope and Grace Hospice for the 

compassionate care they provided to Buz.

Buz was raised in Georgetown, Texas, from 

an early age. In the fall of  1945 one pilot’s mis-

fortune would shape the trajectory of  8-year-

old Buz’s future forever. A pilot was forced to 

make an emergency landing west of  Florence 

on Highway 183. Buz’s Dad was contacted to 

haul the airplane to the Georgetown Airport. 

In lieu of  payment for hauling the airplane 

the pilot offered an airplane ride for the entire 

Landry family. That flight was taken on the 

grand opening day of  the Georgetown airport, 

November 11, 1945. That was young Buz’s first 

flight, and it was a life altering experience for 

him. From his first flight Buz, knew without 

question he would be a pilot one day.

Growing up, Buz spent countless hours at 

Georgetown Airport. W.H. Bill Shipp gave Buz 

a job at the airport when he was 13 years old. 

Buz worked as a “hanger boy” on the week-

ends and any time he was out of  school. His 

pay was 50 cents per hour and 30 minutes of  

priceless flying time per week. It was during 

this time Buz grew his passion and love for 

flying. Buz took his first solo flight on Janu-

ary 31,1953, his 16th birthday.  While in high 

school Buz built his first plane, a Luscombe 

8A he named “LillyBelle” from two wrecked 

Luscombes. Buz graduated from Georgetown 

High School in 1956.

After high school Buz started his career in 

1958 with Western Flying Service as a pilot 

crop dusting in Pecos Texas. He then returned 

to Georgetown and started his own crop-dust-

ing service. In 1960, he signed on as a corporate 

pilot with Tele Com Corporation until 1973 

when he started Mid-Tex Industries, a pre-cast 

concrete company.

Buz Received the Wright Brothers Master 

Pilot Award in May of  2015. 

The Wright Brothers Master Pilot Award 

is the most prestigious award the FAA issues 

to pilots to recognize individuals who have 

exhibited exemplary aviation expertise, dis-

tinguished professionalism, and steadfast 

commitment for at least 50 years of  piloting 

experience. He was President of  the EAA 

(Experimental Aircraft Association) S.W. Re-

gional Fly-in from 1972-1974 during the time 

the event was held in Georgetown. Buzz was a 

member of  the International 180/185 Club and 

was the president from 1990-1994 and a south-

ern director in 1994.  He enjoyed spending time 

visiting with anyone who shared his passion 

for Cessna Skywagons. He was also a member 

of  the United Flying Octogenarians (UFO), an 

international group of  pilots who have flown 

as a certificated Pilot in Command (PIC) on 

or after their 80th birthday, AOPA (Aircraft 

Owners & Pilots Association) and a member 

of  the Secret Order of  Quiet Birdmen. Buz 

was one of  the most unique pilots there ever 

was.  He could make an airplane talk to him 

like no other. 

Buz was a proud Master Mason. Brother 

Landry served as Lodge Master, was a member 

of  the Royal Arch Masonry and Royal & Select 

Masters for 62 years. Buzz was also a Shriner, 

“Knight Templar of  the York Rite”.  

He was a member of  the Crestview Baptist 

Church in Georgetown, Texas.

Buz was known around town by many as 

“Mr. Georgetown.”

Buz’s loves were his children, airplanes 

and motorcycles.  He cherished his friends.  If  

someone was in need, he would stop what he 

was doing to help however he could. 

A Celebration of  Life will be held on Octo-

ber 26, 2024, at 1:11 pm (N111BL).

Georgetown Executive Airport, 401 South 

Hanger Drive, Georgetown, Texas.

In lieu of  cards or flowers, the family re-

quests donations be made to the Alzheimer’s 

Association; 225 North Michigan Avenue, 

Florida. 17; Chicago, Illinois, 60601 (alz.org) or 

to the Shriners Children’s Hospital in Buz’s 

memory. 

January 19, 1932 –August 17, 2024: 

As a young boy in Kansas during the 

1930’s and 1940’s the “do-it-yourself” 

attitude gave Robert (Bob) Soulen a 

rich background in the way things 

work and a love of  science and na-

ture. Being the son of  a Methodist 

minister and having a mother who 

was involved in the church ensured 

he was first and foremost given a 

firm foundation of  faith and service to oth-

ers. Bob also enjoyed scouting and attained 

its highest achievement Eagle Scout. In 1954 

after graduation from Baker University with 

a concentration in chemistry and physics, he 

was drafted into the US Army Signal Corp to 

become a Specialist in Microwave Radio Com-

munication. His honeymoon that same year 

with the love of  his life, Lola Lee Hendrick-

son, who he met his senior year at Baker Uni-

versity consisted of  reporting for active duty 

to Fort Monmouth, New Jersey. By 1960 after 

military service was completed and a PhD 

degree obtained in organic chemistry from 

Kansas State University, he joined Jefferson 

Chemical Research Labs (a division of  Tex-

aco) in Austin, Texas. Research efforts there 

centered on polymerization of  propylene and 

the developments of  newer polyols for fire-re-

sistant rigid and flexible polyurethane foams.  

In 1964 he became part of  the chemistry facul-

ty at Southwestern University in Georgetown 

as the first Lillian N Pratt Chair Professor of  

Science, the first of  six chairs funded by The 

Brown Foundation of  Houston. He and the 

other chairs created a lecture series in 1978 

known as Brown Symposium which brought 

internationally known speakers to campus 

and attracted an audience of  scholars from 

across Texas. Personal grants from the Na-

tional Science Foundation, the Robert A Welch 

Foundation, the Naval Research Laboratories 

of  Washington D.C., Texas Crushed Stone 

and the Sneed Research Group supported and 

encouraged postdoctoral and undergraduate 

research at Southwestern and secured numer-

ous advanced pieces of  laboratory equipment 

which otherwise would not have been avail-

able for undergraduate studies. 

In 32 years at SU he served 20 years as 

Chairman of  the Chemistry Department 

and also directed research projects for seven 

postdoctoral fellows and over one hundred 

undergraduate students. He was affectionate-

ly known by students, as “Bullet Bob” and “Dr. 

Electron.” Discoveries of  unique reactions of  

organofluorine compounds facilitated many 

lectures at universities and conferences in 

Europe, Canada and the US.  During tenure 

at SU he enjoyed sabbatical and summer re-

search studies at the University of  Colorado, 

the University of  British Columbia, Basel 

University Switzerland, the University of  

Durham England, U.S. Naval Research Labs 

Washington, D.C. and the University of  Tex-

as. Teaching and research awards include 

the CASE (Council for the Advancement and 

Support of  Education) National Gold Medal-

ist and Texas Professor of  the Year Award, the 

Finch Award, the Gilbert A. Ayres 

Award, Texas Academy of  Science 

Fellow and AAAS Fellow. Profes-

sional activities in the American 

Chemical Society at the state and 

national levels included chairman-

ship of  four national committees 

and service on the ACS Board of  Di-

rectors Washington DC, the Board 

of  Trustees ACS Insurance Trust 

and the Chemical Heritage Foundation of  

Philadelphia. Soon after retirement from 

Southwestern University in 1996, he joined 

the research team of  Exfluor Research Corp 

of  Round Rock where “Dr. Bob” worked for 10 

years on process improvements and synthesis 

of  unique organofluorine compounds. Over 55 

years of  research have produced 18 U.S. and 

foreign patents and over 50 publications. He 

retired a second time in 2007 to enjoy more 

time for travels. In 2013, now named Professor 

Emeritus, he experienced the pinnacle of  his 

career by being designated a Fellow of  the 

ACS that he was a member of  for 69 years. 

Bob was a member of  First United Meth-

odist Church for 60 years where he sang in 

the choir, taught Sunday School and held nu-

merous leadership positions. Known for sing-

ing solos at weddings, funerals, church, and 

Christmas Eve services, his rich bass voice 

could also be heard in barber shop quartet per-

formances, local choir ensembles and musical 

productions at Southwestern. His communi-

ty service consisted of  being President of  the 

Lions Club, a Georgetown Housing Authori-

ty Commissioner, a KGTN DJ for a Classical 

Music Sunday Night Program, and was on the 

Board of  Directors for The Wesleyan. 

A true family man, he was quick to speak 

of  his love for his wife, his three children, five 

grandchildren and 10 great-grandchildren. He 

is survived by wife, Lola, married 69 years. His 

other survivors include: Karin Soulen Book 

and husband Brad, their children; Dwight El-

lis and wife Sarah, their children Maisie and 

August, Shannon Ellis Gove and husband Der-

ek, their children Lola, Noel and Molly, Ash-

ley Book Harms and husband Tyler, Allyson 

Book, Chad Book and wife Hannah, and Chase 

Book, Stephen Lewis Soulen and wife Melanie 

Stanley-Soulen, their children David Soulen 

and wife Lauren, their child Olivia, Stan Sou-

len and his wife Morganne, their children, 

Max, Lucy, Jace and Huxley, Julie Savage and 

husband Joe, her child, Nicole Jenkins and 

partner Kevin Watson, Joe’s children Mandy 

Savage Hodges and children Garrett and Ma-

son, Codie Savage and partner Colter Wendler 

and son Cash, Joey and wife, Liz Savage.

In lieu of  flowers, memorial gifts can be 

made to the Dr. Robert L. Soulen Endowed 

Scholarship Fund @ PO Box 770, Georgetown, 

Texas 78627 or FUMC Georgetown, Music 

Ministry, 410 East University Avenue, George-

town, Texas, 78626. 

A Celebration of  Life is scheduled for Satur-

day, October 26, 2024 at 10 a.m. at First United 

Methodist Church, Georgetown, Texas.

Howard “Buz” Neal Landry

Dr. Robert L Soulen

OBITUARIES
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